
State Standards 
 

Massachusetts 
• ELA: 
• W.11-12.3.d: Use precise words and phrases, telling details, and figurative and sensory 

language to convey a vivid picture of the experiences, events, setting, and/or characters. 
• W.11-12.6: Use technology, including current web-based communication platforms, to 

produce, publish, and update individual or shared writing products in response to 
ongoing feedback, including new arguments or information. 

• W.11-12.4: Produce clear and coherent writing in which the development, organization, 
and style are appropriate to task, purpose, and audience.  

• W.11-12.8: When conducting research, gather relevant information from multiple 
authoritative print and digital sources, using advanced searches effectively; assess the 
strengths and limitations of each source in terms of the task, purpose, and audience; 
integrate information into the text selectively to maintain the flow of ideas, avoiding 
plagiarism and overreliance on any one source and following a standard format for 
citation.  

• W.11-12.7: Conduct short as well as more sustained research projects to answer a 
question (including a self-generated question) or solve a problem; narrow or broaden the 
inquiry when appropriate; synthesize multiple sources on the subject, demonstrating 
understanding of the subject under investigation. 

• RCA-ST.11-12.1: Cite specific textual evidence to support analysis of science and 
technical texts, attending to important distinctions the author makes and to any gaps or 
inconsistencies in the account. 

• RCA-ST.11-12.7: Integrate and evaluate multiple sources of information presented in 
diverse formats and media (e.g., quantitative data, video, multimedia) in order to address 
a question or solve a problem. 

• RCA-ST.11-12.10: Independently and proficiently read and comprehend 
science/technical texts exhibiting complexity appropriate for the grade/course. 

• WCA.11-12.1.a: Develop claim(s) and counterclaims/critiques fairly and thoroughly, 
supplying the most relevant data and evidence for each while pointing out the strengths 
and limitations of both claim(s) and counterclaims/critiques in a discipline-appropriate 
form that anticipates the audience’s knowledge level, concerns, values, and possible 
biases. 

• WCA.11-12.1.c: Use words, phrases, and clauses as well as varied syntax to link the major 
sections of the text, create cohesion, and clarify the relationships between claim(s) and 
reasons, between reasons and evidence, and between claim(s) and 
counterclaims/critiques. 

• WCA.11-12.4: Produce clear and coherent writing in which the development, 
organization, and style are appropriate to task, purpose, and audience. 

• WCA.11-12.6: Use technology, including current web-based communication platforms, 
to produce, publish, and update individual or shared writing products in response to 
ongoing feedback, including new arguments or information. 
 

• STEM: 
• HS.ESS.3.1: Construct an explanation based on evidence for how the availability of key 

natural resources and changes due to variations in climate have influenced human 
activity. Clarification Statements: Examples of key natural resources include access to 
fresh water (such as rivers, lakes, and groundwater), regions of fertile soils (such as river 



deltas), high concentrations of minerals and fossil fuels, and biotic resources (such as 
fisheries and forests). Examples of changes due to variations in climate include changes to 
sea level and regional patterns of temperature and precipitation. 

• HS.ESS.3.3: Illustrate relationships among management of natural resources, the 
sustainability of human populations, and biodiversity. Clarification Statements: Examples 
of factors related to the management of natural resources include costs of resource 
extraction and waste management, per capita consumption, and the development of new 
technologies. Examples of factors related to human sustainability include agricultural 
efficiency, levels of conservation, and urban planning. Examples of factors related to 
biodiversity include habitat use and fragmentation, and land and resource conservation. 

• HS.ETS.1.1: Analyze a major global challenge to specify a design problem that can be 
improved. Determine necessary qualitative and quantitative criteria and constraints for 
solutions, including any requirements set by society.* Clarification Statement: Examples 
of societal requirements can include risk mitigation, aesthetics, ethical considerations, and 
long-term maintenance costs. 

• HS.ETS.1.3: Evaluate a solution to a complex real-world problem based on prioritized 
criteria and trade-offs that account for a range of constraints, including cost, safety, 
reliability, aesthetics, and maintenance, as well as social, cultural, and environmental 
impacts.* 

• HS.ETS.1.6: Document and present solutions that include specifications, performance 
results, successes and remaining issues, and limitations.* 

• HS.PHY.3.3: Design and evaluate a device that works within given constraints to convert 
one form of energy into another form of energy.* Clarification Statements: Emphasis is on 
both qualitative and quantitative evaluations of devices. Examples of devices could include 
Rube Goldberg devices, wind turbines, solar cells, solar ovens, and generators. Examples of 
constraints could include use of renewable energy forms and efficiency. State Assessment 
Boundary: Quantitative evaluations will be limited to total output for a given input in state 
assessment. 

 
California 

• ELA: 
• L.11-12.3: Apply knowledge of language to understand how language functions in 

different contexts, to make effective choices for meaning or style, and to comprehend 
more fully when reading or listening. a. Write and edit work so that it conforms to the 
guidelines in a style manual (e.g., MLA Handbook, Turabian’s Manual for Writers) 
appropriate for the discipline and writing type. 

• L.11-12.6: Acquire and use accurately general academic and domain-specific words and 
phrases, sufficient for reading, writing, speaking, and listening at the college and career 
readiness level; demonstrate independence in gathering vocabulary knowledge when 
considering a word or phrase important to comprehension or expression. 

• W.11-12.1: Write arguments to support claims in an analysis of substantive topics or texts, 
using valid reasoning and relevant and sufficient evidence. a. Introduce precise claim(s), 
distinguish the claim(s) from alternate or opposing claims, and create an organization that 
establishes clear relationships among claim(s), counterclaims, reasons, and evidence. b. 
Develop claim(s) and counterclaims fairly, supplying evidence for each while pointing out 
the strengths and limitations of both in a manner that anticipates the audience's 
knowledge level and concerns. c. Use words, phrases, and clauses to link the major 
sections of the text, create cohesion, and clarify the relationships between claim(s) and 
reasons, between reasons and evidence, and between claim(s) and counterclaims. d. 
Establish and maintain a formal style and objective tone while attending to the norms and 



conventions of the disciplines in which they are writing. e. Provide a concluding statement 
or section that follows from and supports the argument presented. 

• W.11-12.6: Use technology, including the Internet, to produce, publish, and update 
individual or shared writing products, taking advantage of technology’s capacity to link to 
other information and to display information flexibly and dynamically. 

• WHST.11–12.1: Write arguments focused on discipline-specific content. a. Introduce 
precise claim(s), distinguish the claim(s) from alternate or opposing claims, and create an 
organization that establishes clear relationships among the claim(s), counterclaims, 
reasons, and evidence. b. Develop claim(s) and counterclaims fairly, supplying data and 
evidence for each while pointing out the strengths and limitations of both claim(s) and 
counterclaims in a discipline-appropriate form and in a manner that anticipates the 
audience’s knowledge level and concerns. c. Use words, phrases, and clauses to link the 
major sections of the text, create cohesion, and clarify the relationships between claim(s) 
and reasons, between reasons and evidence, and between claim(s) and counterclaims. d. 
Establish and maintain a formal style and objective tone while attending to the norms and 
conventions of the discipline in which they are writing. e. Provide a concluding statement 
or section that follows from or supports the argument presented. 

• WHST.11–12.2: Write informative/explanatory texts, including the narration of 
historical events, scientific procedures/experiments, or technical processes. a. Introduce a 
topic and organize ideas, concepts, and information to make important connections and 
distinctions; include formatting (e.g., headings), graphics (e.g., figures, tables), and 
multimedia when useful to aiding comprehension. b. Develop the topic with well-chosen, 
relevant, and sufficient facts, extended definitions, concrete details, quotations, or other 
information and examples appropriate to the audience’s knowledge of the topic. c. Use 
varied transitions and sentence structures to link the major sections of the text, create 
cohesion, and clarify the relationships among ideas and concepts. d. Use precise language 
and domain-specific vocabulary to manage the complexity of the topic and convey a style 
appropriate to the discipline and context as well as to the expertise of likely readers. e. 
Establish and maintain a formal style and objective tone while attending to the norms and 
conventions of the discipline in which they are writing. f. Provide a concluding statement 
or section that follows from and supports the information or explanation presented (e.g., 
articulating implications or the significance of the topic). 

• WHST.11–12.7: Conduct short as well as more sustained research projects to answer a 
question (including a self-generated question) or solve a problem; narrow or broaden the 
inquiry when appropriate; synthesize multiple sources on the subject, demonstrating 
understanding of the subject under investigation. 

• RST.11–12.9: Compare and contrast findings presented in a text to those from other 
sources (including their own experiments), noting when the findings support or contradict 
previous explanations or accounts. 

• RST.11–12.9: Compare and contrast findings presented in a text to those from other 
sources (including their own experiments), noting when the findings support or contradict 
previous explanations or accounts. 
 

• STEM: 
• HS-ESS3-1: Construct an explanation based on evidence for how the availability of 

natural resources, occurrence of natural hazards, and changes in climate have influenced 
human activity. [Clarification Statement: Examples of key natural resources include 
access to fresh water (such as rivers, lakes, and groundwater), regions of fertile soils such 
as river deltas, and high concentrations of minerals and fossil fuels. Examples of natural 
hazards can be from interior processes (such as volcanic eruptions and earthquakes), 



surface processes (such as tsunamis, mass wasting and soil erosion), and severe weather 
(such as hurricanes, floods, and droughts). Examples of the results of changes in climate 
that can affect populations or drive mass migrations include changes to sea level, regional 
patterns of temperature and precipitation, and the types of crops and livestock that can be 
raised.] 

• HS-ETS1-1: Analyze a major global challenge to specify qualitative and quantitative criteria 
and constraints for solutions that account for societal needs and wants. 

• HS-ETS1-3: Evaluate a solution to a complex real-world problem based on prioritized 
criteria and trade-offs that account for a range of constraints, including cost, safety, 
reliability, and aesthetics as well as possible social, cultural, and environmental impacts. 

• HS-PS3-3: Design, build, and refine a device that works within given constraints to convert 
one form of energy into another form of energy. 
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